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Marilyn Tavenner 

Acting Administrator

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services

Department of Health and Human Services

Attention:  CMS-1589-P 

P.O. Box 8013






Baltimore, MD  21244-1850

RE: CMS–1589–P, Hospital Outpatient Prospective and Ambulatory Surgical Center Payment

Systems and Quality Reporting Programs; Electronic Reporting Pilot; Inpatient Rehabilitation Facilities Quality Reporting Program; Quality Improvement Organization Regulations (Vol. 77, No.146), July 30, 2012 

Dear Ms. Tavenner:
The Florida Hospital Association (FHA), on behalf of its more than 180 hospital and health system members, as well as nearly 1,200 individual members, appreciates the opportunity to offer comments on the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid (CMS) proposed rule for calendar year (CY) 2013 hospital outpatient prospective payment system (OPPS). Our comments will specifically address patient status, physician supervision, the inpatient only list and hospital coding and payments for visits.  
Patient Status

The FHA is very pleased that CMS is willing to open a dialogue on the complex topic of Medicare policy pertaining to coverage of inpatient versus outpatient status and the associated
payment policies. As our members work diligently to care for their patients and to improve the health of those within their communities, they are often faced with retrospective denials of care provided based on the status – inpatient or outpatient – of the patient treated. While the level of care might be the same and is medically necessary, payment is denied because of patient placement. It is obvious that hospitals are in an untenable and unsustainable position and, absent this dialogue, will continue to risk loss of reimbursement if patients are admitted and criticism from patients and their representatives over the perceived excessive use of outpatient observation if substituted for an inpatient admission. 
Hospitals and their treating physicians are often subject to what some have called “20/20 hindsight” – the decision as to the most appropriate patient status is much easier to determine once care is rendered and length of stay determined.  The full picture is not clear when looking at the limited picture at the beginning of care. Hospitals must work closely with the treating 
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physicians to make the appropriate determination of patient status. Following Medicare policy, the decision to admit a patient as an inpatient has been committed to the expert judgment of the treating physician – the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) recognizes in its Medicare Benefits Policy Manual that the decision to admit a patient is a “complex medical judgment” that involves the consideration of many factors. This complex medical judgment resides with the treating physician, not a reviewer or auditor looking at a case post-discharge.

CMS states that an inpatient is “a person who has been admitted to a hospital for bed occupancy for purposes of receiving inpatient hospital services.”  Federal law at 42 C.F.R. § 482.12(c)(2) indicates that only a licensed practitioner is permitted to admit patients to a hospital. The treating physician is using his medical judgment that the patient should be admitted as an inpatient. The physician must consider the severity of the signs and symptoms exhibited, the medical predictability of something adverse happening to the patient, and the need and availability of diagnostic studies when they make their status determination. 

Again, CMS states that “the physician or other practitioner responsible for a patient’s care at the hospital is also responsible for deciding whether the patient should be admitted as an inpatient.” And, finally, CMS also indicates that “a patient is considered an inpatient if formally admitted as inpatient with the expectation that he or she will remain at least overnight and occupy a bed even though it later develops that the patient can be discharged or transferred to another hospital and not actually use a hospital bed overnight.”  

Our member hospitals are working diligently to do the right thing for their patients and communities and to be compliant with Medicare guidelines. However, when they follow those guidelines, such as those provided above, they are second-guessed using a retrospective review process that is outside the medical judgment of the treating physician and based solely on screening instruments that lack perception and objectivity. 
In meeting with our members and the American Hospital Association to identify policy options that would contribute to safe and effective patient care and improved payment fairness for hospitals and patients, certain principles were established –

· Clear guidance from CMS is necessary so that hospitals and their admitting physicians have more certainty that they are making the right decisions the first time and that the risk of audits and denials is minimized;

· To ensure that patients receive timely and appropriate care in the most appropriate setting, the treating physician’s judgment, which takes into consideration both the patient’s conditions and other risk factors, should be the primary determining factor for inpatient admission decisions, not external rules and criteria; and

· Hospitals should receive fair and adequate payment for the services that they furnish.

CMS raised a number of options in its proposed rule, including establishment of a time-based admissions policy, the potential for prior authorization for certain admissions, and better aligning payments with the resources used. These are all valid options that require careful consideration. There would need to be considerable policy analysis and change – questions such as “would time-based admissions require a physician order,” “would prior authorization be a guarantee of payment,” and “would reduced DRG payments (similar to a short stay outlier policy) result in these claims be dropped from the calculation to determine future DRG weights” need to be addressed. 
Going forward, this is an issue that requires much discussion and evaluation. Issues such as Conditions of Participation, requirements for signed physician orders for inpatient status, statutory requirements for covered inpatient stays of at least three days prior to a covered skilled nursing admission, and patient liability must be addressed. The FHA and its members are anxious to begin such a dialogue with CMS and the national associations.
Physician Supervision
The FHA supports CMS’ decision to provide an additional year of delayed enforcement for critical access hospitals (CAHs) and small rural hospitals. According to CMS, this delay is proposed to give these hospitals an additional opportunity to become familiar with the Hospital Outpatient Payments (HOP) Panel submission and review process. CMS further states that this extension also gives hospitals extra time to come into compliance with the supervision requirements and warns that “[w]e expect that this will be the final year for the instruction, regardless of the services reviewed by the Panel during its summer meeting.” We are concerned, however, that without a fundamental change in the supervision policy, these hospitals will not be able to adhere to CMS’ supervision policy by 2014, putting access to care at risk in rural communities. 

Along with the American Hospital Association, the FHA supports the changes that are contained in the Protecting Access to Rural Therapy Services Act of 2011 (S. 778). While this bill has not yet been enacted by Congress, we urge CMS to use its regulatory authority to adopt the changes the bill would make, including establishing an default standard of “general supervision” for outpatient therapeutic services and creating a process to obtain provider input to identify specific services that would benefit from direct supervision and ensuring that the definition of “direct supervision” for CAHs is consistent with the CAH staffing Conditions of Participation. 
Inpatient Only List
The FHA does not support the proposal to remove the code for total knee arthroplasty (TKA) from the inpatient only list. We do not believe that the clinical characteristics of TKA justify its selection as an appropriate procedure to be provided on an outpatient basis. Issues to consider for these patients include – 
· Pain control – most patients are given some type of parenteral (IV, IM, etc.) narcotic for pain control. Many patients receive a PCA pump for pain control for at least 24 hours. PCA is given via the intravenous (IV) line. Having a total knee performed is extremely painful and to achieve pain control outside the hospital would be extremely difficult. 

· Patients are placed on a CPM (continuous passive motion) machine immediately after surgery to begin moving the knee. Who will be able to place the patient on and off the machine properly and monitor progress at home?
· Most surgeons do not get patients out of bed for 24 hours. How would the patient be able go home after the surgery if they are unable to get up and transfer to a wheelchair or ambulate?  Who will provide for their basic needs? How will they get home – by ambulance?
· Patients with total knees need intensive physical therapy for the first few days. How will this be provided? Would this be a home health care provider or would the patient again be expected to have some sort of transport back and forth to the hospital for outpatient therapy?
· Many patients have a urinary catheter for the first 24-48 hours. 

· Patients are receiving injections to prevent venous thromboembolism (VTE). Who will administer these and monitor the patient at home?

· Patients are started on Coumadin (warfarin) and they need to get a therapeutic level. How can this be done on an outpatient basis?
· Most surgeons want a patient with a total knee to lie with the knee flat (not bent on a pillow) for extension of the joint. It would be difficult to monitor this and assure patient compliance in a home setting.

While hospitals begin discharge planning on all inpatients prior to surgery, it is not until the surgery is complete, physical therapy has been evaluated and the patient begins to recover from a rather traumatic surgery that the full impact of discharge disposition is realized. This would not be feasible if the patient was in an outpatient surgery unit with limited hours of operation. 
While a younger and healthier non-Medicare population may be able to safely undergo outpatient TKA, Medicare patients are far more likely to suffer from conditions that would be clear contraindications for outpatient TKA, such as cardiac conditions, severe diabetes, obesity or need blood transfusions. 
In addition, presenters at a February 2012 American Association of Orthopedic Surgery meeting (Lovald S, et al “Outpatient total knee arthroplasty: a cost and outcomes analysis” AAOS 2012; Abstract 411) noted that their study found that patients having total knee replacement surgery as outpatients were significantly more likely to die or need readmission within 90 days compared with inpatients remaining in the hospital for three to four days. Rates of subsequent revision surgery were nearly doubled in patients having one-day hospital stays compared with the three-to-four-day standard. The data came from an analysis of a five percent sample of Medicare beneficiaries undergoing TKA from 1997 to 2009.

Finally, if this proposal were adopted, the expected pressure imposed by Medicare contractors on hospitals to perform TKA as an outpatient service could result in patients receiving care in a setting inappropriate to their needs and many beneficiaries who would otherwise benefit from SNF care not qualifying, to the detriment of patient health and safety. This procedure would result in claims ripe for review by audit contractors and application of that “20/20” hindsight mentioned earlier.
Hospital Coding and Payments for Visits
Hospitals have developed their own coding matrix for evaluation and management services since the start of OPPS. While we would have liked to see a standardized coding methodology adopted by CMS, we now feel that we are “too far down the road” to ask providers to change. We would ask, however, that if CMS does not introduce a standardized coding matrix, the CPT codes used to describe these services should be replaced with hospital HCPCS codes. Hospitals are not HIPAA-compliant if they continue to use already defined CPT codes, but without using their established definitions.

Commercial payers have begun to create their own guidelines and interpretations of hospital ED and clinic visit coding. Given that we have used internal, hospital-defined guidelines for over 10 years, it is too late to move to standard national guidelines. We would ask, instead, that CMS support a request to the AMA CPT Editorial Panel to create unique CPT codes for hospital reporting of ED and clinic visits on internally developed guidelines. These codes then could be widely reported by hospitals to all payers.

Again, the Florida Hospital Association appreciates the opportunity to provide these comments on behalf of our members. If you have any questions concerning our comments, please feel free to contact me at kathyr@fha.org or via phone at (407) 841-6230. 
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Sincerely, 

Kathy Reep

Vice President/Financial Services
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